
 

 

Camrose Public Library – November 16, 2021 Agenda 

Present: 

Absent:  

Approval of Agenda –  

1. Board Feedback 

2. Consent Agenda 

a. Approval of Minutes of October 19, 2021 meeting 

b. Items for information 

i. Unattended Children and Vulnerable Patron Policy - 2021 

ii. Correspondence 

 2021-2022 City Council Appointment - Parkland 

Regional Library Board 

 2021-2022 City Council Appointment – Camrose Public 

Library Board 

 County Council Appointment – Camrose Public Library 

Board 

c. Reports 

i. Nicole’s Program Report and Library Stats October 2021 

ii. Program Overview to October 31 2021 

iii. Interim Director’s Report 

3. Items for Decision 

a. Budget 2022 

4. Items for Discussion 

a. PLSB Board Training 

b. Changing Standing Meeting Time 

Adjournment  

Next Regular Board meeting: December 21, 2021, 5:15pm  



 

Camrose Public Library – October 19 2021 Meeting Minutes 

Present: Margaret Elizabeth Bagdan, Julie Girard, Renee Greer, 

Elizabeth Luck (Chair), Margo McPhail, Lynette Irvine, Alyssa Martin 

Absent: Trevor Miller (County Council), Carol Williams (With Notice) 

 

1. Approval of the Agenda with addition -Motion 34/21 M/S/C - Lynnette 

Irvine, Elizabeth Bagdan, Carried 

CIDC Grant Extension 

 

2. Board Feedback 

Elizabeth Luck:  

i. Enjoyed Election Spotlight Blog Posts 

 

3. Consent Agenda - Motion 35/21 M/S/C – Julie Girard, Renee Greer, 

Carried 

Approval of Minutes of September 21 Meeting  

Items for information 

i. Battle River Community Foundation Letter – Ross and Denise 

Irving Fund  

ii. Roof Report 1 and 2 

iii. PRLS Board Talk 

iv. Correspondence – Dementia Programming Objection 

Reports 

v. Nicole’s Program Report and Library Stats September 2022 

vi. Program Overview to September 30 2021 

vii. Interim Director’s Report 

 

4. Items for Decision 

a. Unattended Children and Vulnerable Patrons Policy 

After gathering feedback from a few people, there were minor 

revisions to the draft. 

Motion 36/21 M/S/C – Julie Girard, Margo McPhail, Carried 

i. Motion approved. “The proposed draft of the Unattended 

Children and Vulnerable Patrons Policy be approved, with 



 

Camrose Public Library – October 19 2021 Meeting Minutes 

the proposed alteration of “Library staff will not transport or 

take the vulnerable person away from the library building 

regardless of whether or not they have consent of the 

vulnerable person’s parent, guardian or caregiver, except in the 

case of a public emergency.”   

 

b. Camrose Public Library Closure – Professional Development Day 

Alyssa proposes that the library close Monday November 15 to 

facilitate staff Professional Development, with the caveat that if 

COVID restrictions impede activities, we revert to December 6 2021 

instead. 

Motion 37/21 M/S/C – Julie Girard, Margo McPhail, Carried. 

i. “I make a motion to close the library on those dates 

[November 15 or December 6] for staff training” 

 

c. Weekend Opening Hours - Change 

Request to change our hours on Saturday 12:00-5:00 to 11:00-4:00, 

and Sunday 1:00-5:00 to 12:00-4:00. 

Motion 38/21 M/S/C – Renee Greer, Julie Girard, Carried.   

i. “We make the proposed changes to the hours on the 

weekend” 

 

5. Items for Discussion 

Interim Director’s Report 

i. Culture Days went over well and will plan to do next year 

even if don’t get culture grant. 

Have gotten new program working & looking at digitizing staff 

timetable. 

May be about 10 years before replacing the library. 2 drains 

have been put in to decrease water pooling on the roof. 

Ceiling tiles are on the repair list.  

Fellowship of the Camrose Public Library needs new 

members. 

6. Adjournment 

a. Next regular board meeting: November 16, 2021, 5:15pm  



Unattended Children and Vulnerable Patrons Policy 

 

The Camrose Public Library welcomes children of all ages and vulnerable adults 

to use its facilities and services. The library, its staff, volunteers and anyone else 

associated with the library are not responsible for any unattended vulnerable 

persons. It is not the duty of any staff to provide supervision, childcare or to 

entertain any vulnerable person outside of our scheduled programs. 

 

Responsibility for the welfare and the behaviour of children and vulnerable 

adults using the library ultimately rests with the parent, guardian, or an assigned 

caregiver.  

 

Behavioural Requisites for Using the Library Unattended  

 Any unattended person at the library must be capable of leaving the 

library under their own means, particularly in the event of an emergency 

or other unexpected event. 

 

 Any unattended person at the library must be capable of reaching out to 

an emergency contact (ie know this person’s name, phone number and 

address). 

 

 Any unattended person at the library must be capable of behaving in a 

manner befitting a public place. Unattended people must be capable of 

using the restroom alone. Their behaviour must also be in compliance with 

the library’s Workplace Violence Harassment and Other Unacceptable 

Behaviour Policy. 

 

In instances where a child or vulnerable person cannot meet the behavioural 

requisites for using the library unattended, their parent, guardian or caregiver 

must be able to facilitate this behavior. This means that any caregiver must be 

able to help the patron to leave the library unexpectedly, assist them in the 

restroom if necessary, and ensure that their behaviour is compliant with our 

Workplace Violence Harassment and Other Unacceptable Behaviour Policy.  

 

If an Unattended Vulnerable Person is found at the Library 

If a child or vulnerable adult is left at the library at closing time, emergency 

closings or in the event of an emergency situation, the staff person in charge will 

attempt to contact the parents, guardians or caregivers. If the parent, guardian 



or adult caregiver cannot be contacted, staff will notify the police. At least two 

staff will remain with the vulnerable person until the police arrive. Library staff will 

not transport or take the vulnerable person away from the library building 

regardless of whether or not they have consent of the vulnerable person’s 

parent, guardian or caregiver, except in the case of a public emergency. 

 

Any unattended person who engages in inappropriate behaviour as outlined in 

our Workplace Violence Harassment and Other Unacceptable Behaviour Policy 

will be asked to leave the library immediately. Police may be called to assist if 

necessary. 

 

Any child or vulnerable adult who leaves the library cannot be detained by 

staff. 

 

Approval Date: January 2015 

Amended: June 2020, October 2021 

Revision/Review Date: March 2023 

Approval Signature: Elizabeth Luck, Camrose Public Library Board Chair 
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Program Stats 
 

61

264
community members

of all ages attended

programs that

facilitate lifelong

learning.

people accessed

programs and

outreach services that

help develop

relationships and end

social isolation.

(from a patron who moved back to

Camrose after being away for 6

years) "The programs we attended

when the kids were babies and

toddlers helped build such a great

literacy foundation. The tips and

tricks you shared help foster a love

of reading. At 8 and 10 years old,

they now both devour books."

32 programs
with 325
attendees 1 

awesome bit of feedback



New Library Programs and Events in October:

Crochet Lessons in a Bag: These are flying out of the library! I made 22 kits initially,

and ended up having to assemble more; we gave out 45 by the end of October, and

I've made more for November. They're super cost-friendly, as I purchased the hooks at

local dollar stores and all the yarn was donated.

Golden Ticket Scavenger Hunt: Parkland spearheaded this celebration of Canadian

Library Month and provided the grand prize iPad; Savannah made up a swag bag for

local entrants and all who found the Golden Ticket hidden in the library earned an

entry!

Monster Take and Make: I created 42 kits that held small containers of play dough,

chenille stems, and goodly eyes for families to create monsters; each package also

held a recommended reading list for 0-13 years of age. 

Air Plant Terrariums: we were a group of 17 people on the Zoom call and all had a

great, creative time! There were a couple of people who couldn't pick up a kit so I

sent them the "ingredients" list and they purchased their own so they could attend.

AudioFile Podcast: Savannah created and is recording episodes for this ongoing

podcast that features audiobook recommendations

ZomBarbies: 16 people registered for this, 3 of them being from the U.S.A.: two from

Western Michigan and one from Eastern Washington! They heard about it because I

shared the program details on a library-centred Facebook group I'm part of. 



Upcoming Programs:

Special Events:

Partnership Programs:

I joined the Camrose Family Resource Centre for a series of four virtual "Book and

Cook" programs. I chose the food-themed books and then we chose recipes based on

them. The Family Resource Centre builds ingredients kits for the registrants, and then

we and the families meet online on Saturdays to read a story and cook a recipe

together. It's a great way to promote family literacy and bonding through cooking!

These initial 4 sessions were such a hit that we are presenting 3 more sessions in

December geared toward teens.

New, ongoing programs thanks to Savannah:



Library Statistics















 

Interim Director’s Report 
November 9 2021 

Advocacy Campaign  

CPL ran a social media based advocacy campaign where we shared where our funding comes 

from, what our ROI is, our biggest needs for the future, positive community reviews, and some 

compelling statistics. These posts performed extremely well in comparison to many of our other posts, 

and the post with the largest reach hit over 900 people. These were also shared on our Insta page, 

where the posts routinely hit about 10 people. The concepts for the posts were inspired by LAA’s 

advocacy posts, but we wanted to make our information as Camrose and CPL specific as possible. 

The ROI stats were provided to us by Parkland, the Provincial Municipal contribution by PLSB, our 

circulation is an internal stat, and the assessment of our staffing levels is based on projected 

information from late September, early October. Our FTE is now 10.96, which is still below the PLSB’s 

essential standard. 

 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

Municipal Election 

Given how short staffed we were in September, CPL was not able to organize a forum of our own, so 

we focused our efforts on making sure our patrons knew about the virtual forums hosted by the 

Camrose & District Chamber of Commerce, and that the public were able to submit their questions in 

advance.  

We also reached out to every County and City candidate and asked them to take part in our 

Municipal Election Spotlight. Each Spotlight asked the candidate to submit some basic information, a 

photo, a link to their campaign website and/or socials, and answers to a list of questions. We had 

some wonderful responses from 22 candidates.  We had some wonderful uptake from both the City 

and County, and the blog posts were visited a total of 1,012 times. We did have some problems with 

our blog host not showing all candidates equally at the beginning, so we remedied this with a new 

Facebook post that listed every participating candidates name with a link to their individual spotlight. 

Late in the campaign we were approached a by a candidate asking to display some promotional 

material, so we quickly set up an election table and reached out to all of the candidates again 

asking them to bring down some promotional material if they wished. We had many (~10-15) 

candidates bring down materials, including candidates who had not participated in the election 

spotlight. 

Unattended Children and Vulnerable Patrons 

The new Unattended Children and Vulnerable Patrons policy is now in use and on our website. I 

assigned the review date as March 2023. I chose three years at the suggestion of PLSB, as laid out in 

the Policies and Bylaws: A Guide for Alberta Public Library Boards. The old review date was March 

2020. 

Halloween 

While in-person programming is still difficult to manage, our programmers packaged up some spooky 

treats and reads for our patrons. This was so popular we couldn’t keep up! 

 


